Planning Commission Minutes
7/13/23
PC members present:  Vance Bell, Dawn Bower, Bill Dunkel, Cathy Edgerly, John Finley, Tom Johnson, Kate Wright
Members of the public present: David Cherry
The meeting began at approximately 6:35PM
We reviewed the minutes from the May 23 meeting.  Cathy noted that while the minutes are accurate, since then it has been decided to have one community meeting to discuss the Meeting House, not three separate meetings.   With this change being duly noted, Dawn moved to accept the minutes and Cathy seconded the motion.  The minutes were unanimously approved.
We next discussed the issue of recreational vehicles and agreed that we need to modify our zoning regulations to allow a property owner to park an unoccupied RV on their land indefinitely.  This already is occurring in Windham, which technically is a violation of our regulations (see p.61, definition of a dwelling unit).  No one wanted to mandate that an individual or family cannot leave an unoccupied RV on their land for more than 90 days.  We agreed to craft a new regulation similar to one that exists in Wardsboro, but we must decide if we want to place any restrictions on where an RV may be parked (such as having a setback requirement, for example.)  We will revisit this at our next meeting.
Next we discussed whether we should regulate the use of occupied RVs in Windham.  Our current regulations allow someone to live in an RV for up to 90 days over a one year period.  After 90 days of occupancy, the vehicle must be removed or it must be connected to a septic system/wastewater system, which in effect makes it a dwelling unit.  We discussed whether we should adopt a regulation like the one Wardsboro has which says:
 “A property owner may park and use, for temporary bona fide camping purposes only by nonpaying occupants or guests, his own or another person's travel trailer, recreational vehicle, or other mobile camping vehicle on his property for not more than ninety (90) days within any consecutive twelve (12) month period. Any travel trailer, recreational vehicle or other mobile camping vehicle so parked shall meet all district setback requirements with respect to adjacent property boundaries and adequately and safely control all wastes. No Zoning Permit is required for this accessory use.”
We discussed whether 90 days is too long to allow temporary occupation of an RV.  We did not come to a clear decision about this.  We discussed whether we should limit the number of RVs that could be parked and temporarily occupied.  We decided against designating a specific number because we recognized that there could be special occasions, such as a family reunion, wedding or memorial service, that might legitimately lead to multiple RVs being parked on a parcel for a relatively brief period.  We agree that we do need to regulate temporary RV occupancy, but we have to decide the appropriate number of days, recognising that this is not necessarily consecutive days, but days over the course of a year.  David Cherry suggested that this regulation might require that an RV be registered and insured, which would mean it is roadworthy and capable of being loved.
Finally, we considered whether we should adopt a more specific regulation about when an RV must be connected to a septic system and, in effect, become a dwelling unit.  This is not spelled out very clearly in our current definition of a dwelling unit, which is the only place where RVs are discussed in our zoning regulations.  Wardsboro’s regulation says,
Travel trailers, recreational vehicles, and other mobile camping
 vehicles parked on a property for more than ninety (90) days within
 any consecutive twelve (12) month period (except as an accessory
 use as provided for in Section 413.1(a) or 413.1(b) above) shall be
 deemed a "dwelling" as defined in Article VII or a temporary structure
 as defined in Section 350; and such use shall require a Zoning Permit and shall comply with all applicable zoning requirements.
We did not specifically agree to adopt this exact regulation, but there was a general agreement that after 90 days of occupancy an RV should be considered a dwelling.  We should spell out what the septic, wastewater and potable water requirements are for an RV that becomes a dwelling.  This issue will be revisited at our next meeting. 
We then transitioned to a discussion of the zoning permit application form and the process that should be followed to receive, file and act upon an application.  We agreed that part of the application needs to be rewritten to make clearer exactly what information the applicant must provide.  Tom read us his proposed revised instructions for item #7 and we all felt this is a step forward.  Tom will send his draft to everyone on the PC.  Anyone who has suggestions about how to improve Tom’s draft should send them to Bill.  We will revisit this item at our next meeting.
At Cathy’s suggestion we took a closer look at the checkboxes in item #6 and decided to make the following changes:
1) Make it clear that more than one box may be checked if the intended structure might be used more than one way.  (For example, a dwelling could be a vacation home that also is rented).
2) Change “vacation home” to “part time residence” .
3) Add a checkbox for “accessory dwelling unit”, which is another possible use.
We also agreed we need to look into whether it is possible to file an application electronically and whether one can pay zoning permit fees online. 
Michael confirmed that he would like the Town Clerk to review zoning permit applications to make sure they are complete and contain all the necessary information.  This does not mean the clerk is approving an application.  We agreed that it would be helpful if we develop a simple checklist the clerk can use to make sure an application is complete. If it is complete, the clerk will forward it to the Zoning Administrator.  If it is incomplete the clerk will return it to the applicant.  
Michael said that the first thing he usually does after receiving a completed application is to do a site visit.  If the sketch accompanying the application is accurate and the work that is proposed is routine, he will sign the zoning permit. After some further discussion, we all agreed that if Michael, as Z.A., feels a proposed project is complicated and that he needs additional input before acting, he may seek advice from any town official (including members of the Planning Commission, Selectboard, or Listers) and/or the town attorney.  Because there was some confusion regarding the role of the Listers when the DiStefanos sought a zoning permit for their house on Wheeler Road last year, Bill clarified that the Listers have no role to play in approving a zoning permit application.  The Z.A. may choose to solicit their advice, or he may not.  Once an application is signed, the Listers, all members of the Planning Commission, and the Town Clerk will receive a copy.  We did not discuss whether the members of the Selectboard should receive copies of completed zoning applications.  We should ask Kord about this.
In summary, there are three main things the PC needs to do regarding zoning permit applications:
1) Improve the language on the application form, making it clearer exactly what information must be included.
2) Develop a checklist for the Town Clerk to use to determine if an application is complete.
3) Produce a written summary of the process that should be followed in obtaining, filing, and acting upon a zoning permit, including who should receive copies of signed permits.
If any member of the PC wishes to work on any of these tasks prior to our next meeting, it would  be greatly appreciated.
Cathy and Kate quickly summarized what they have learned about tiny houses.  Kate affirmed that tiny houses are designed to be connected to a septic system and to sources of water and electricity.  They are not like a travel trailer or an RV, which have a holding tank for human waste.  Cathy noted that even if a tiny house has a composting toilet, which is legal, it still must be connected to a septic/wastewater system, though that system may be smaller than if it had no composting toilet.  Cathy has spoken with Greg at Rollin Homes in Harmonyville, who said that different towns in our area have different regulations about tiny homes.
At approximately 8:10PM we had to quickly conclude the meeting because the thunder storm had intensified.
Respectfully submitted,
Bill Dunkel
